A picture containing text, businesscard, clipart, screenshot

Description automatically generated

National Disability Employment Strategy  
Consultation paper

**Women With Disabilities Australia Submission**

May 2021

A person in a wheelchair

Description automatically generated with medium confidence

# A screenshot of a computer Description automatically generated with medium confidencePublishing Information

Women With Disabilities Australia (WWDA) (2021). Submission in response to the National Disability Employment Strategy Consultation Paper. May 2021. WWDA: Hobart, Tasmania.

## Acknowledgments

WWDA acknowledges the traditional owners of the land on which this publication was produced. We acknowledge Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people’s deep spiritual connection to this land. We extend our respects to community members and Elders past, present and emerging.

This document was written Carolyn Frohmader, with assistance from Elly Desmarchelier, and Heidi La Paglia for and on behalf of Women With Disabilities Australia (WWDA).

Women with Disabilities Australia (WWDA) receives part of its funding from the Australian Government, Department of Social Services (DSS). WWDA acknowledges and thanks DSS for this support.

## Contact

Women with Disabilities Australia (WWDA)

Contact: Carolyn Frohmader, Executive Director

PO Box 407, Lenah Valley, 7008 Tasmania, Australia

Phone: +61 438 535 123

Phone: +61 438 535 535

Email: [officeadmin@wwda.org.au](mailto:officeadmin@wwda.org.au)

Web: [www.wwda.org.au](http://www.wwda.org.au)

Facebook: [www.facebook.com/WWDA.Australia](http://www.facebook.com/WWDA.Australia)

Twitter: [www.twitter.com/WWDA\_AU](https://twitter.com/WWDA_AU)

## Disclaimer

The views and opinions expressed in this publication are those of Women with Disabilities Australia (WWDA) and not necessarily those of our funding bodies. All possible care has been taken in the preparation of the information contained in this document. WWDA disclaims any liability for the accuracy and sufficiency of the information and under no circumstances shall be liable in negligence or otherwise in or arising out of the preparation or supply of any of the information aforesaid. This work is copyright. Apart from any use as permitted under the Copyright Act 1968, no part may be reproduced without written permission from Women With Disabilities Australia (WWDA).

© 2021 Women With Disabilities Australia (WWDA).

ABN: 23 627 650 121

# A picture containing text, businesscard, clipart, screenshot Description automatically generatedAbout Women With DisabilIties Australia (WWDA)

[Women With Disabilities Australia (WWDA)](http://www.wwda.org.au/) is the national Organisation of Persons with Disabilities (OPD) for women, girls, feminine identifying and non-binary people with disability in Australia. As an OPD, WWDA is run by and for women, girls, feminine identifying and non-binary people with disability.

WWDA uses the term ‘women and girls with disability’, on the understanding that this term is inclusive and supportive of, women and girls with disability along with feminine identifying and non-binary people with disability in Australia.

WWDA represents more than two million women and girls with disability in Australia, has affiliate organisations and networks of women with disability in most States and Territories, and is recognised nationally and internationally for our leadership in advancing the rights and freedoms of all women and girls with disability. Our organisation operates as a transnational human rights organisation - meaning that our work, and the impact of our work, extends much further than Australia. WWDA’s work is grounded in a human-rights based framework which links gender and disability issues to a full range of civil, political, economic, social and cultural rights.

Organisations of Persons with Disabilities (OPDs) are recognised around the world, and in international human rights law, as self-determining organisations led by, controlled by, and constituted of, people with disability. OPD’s are organisations of people with disability, as opposed to organisations which may represent people with disability. The United Nations Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities has clarified that States should give priority to the views of OPDs when addressing issues related to people with disability. The Committee has further clarified that States should prioritise resources to organisations of people with disability that focus primarily on advocacy for disability rights and, adopt an enabling policy framework favourable to their establishment and sustained operation.[[1]](#endnote-1)

# 

# Contents

[1. Recommendations 5](#_Toc73351086)

[2. Introduction and Context 8](#_Toc73351087)

[3. Key Areas of Concern 10](#_Toc73351088)

[3.1 Upholding Australia’s human rights obligations 10](#_Toc73351089)

[3.2 Recognising intersectional discrimination 11](#_Toc73351090)

[3.3 Ending segregated employment 13](#_Toc73351091)

[3.4 Violence against women with disability in the workplace 14](#_Toc73351092)

[3.5 Challenging ableist attitudes around employment 16](#_Toc73351093)

[3.6 Disability discrimination in the workplace 17](#_Toc73351094)

[3.7 Transitioning from education to employment 18](#_Toc73351095)

[3.8 Inadequate income support for people with disability 19](#_Toc73351096)

[3.9 Effective monitoring and evaluation 19](#_Toc73351097)

[4. Conclusion 21](#_Toc73351098)

[5. Endnotes 22](#_Toc73351099)

# 

# 1. Recommendations

This Submission from Women With Disabilities Australia (WWDA) focuses on providing responses to just some of the key themes posed in the *National Disability Employment Strategy* (NDES) *Consultation Paper* (the Consultation Paper).[[2]](#endnote-2) In this section of our Submission, we provide 22 recommendations for consideration, responding to nine key areas of concern, which align with the substantive content provided in Section 3 of this Submission. Our recommendations aim to improve the employment opportunities for women and girls with disability in Australia. We consider the changes we recommend as essential to achieving an inclusive and non-discriminatory NDES that responds to and addresses **all** barriers to meaningful employment for women and girls with disability.

* 1. That the NDES embed and reflect Australia’s obligations under the *Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities* (CRPD)[[3]](#endnote-3) Article 6 [Women with disabilities] and acknowledge that there has been no improvement in the labour force participation of women with disability for more than two decades.[[4]](#endnote-4) Therefore, the NDES must be reworked to ensure it is based on and upholds Australia’s international human rights obligations, including ensuring women and girls with disability are recognised as a group warranting specific attention and additional measures in all national policies, frameworks, and strategies.

1.2 That the NDES, consistent with the new National Disability Strategy (NDS), recognise the impact of intersectional discrimination as a key barrier preventing women and girls with disability from accessing equitable employment and reflect the CRPD Article 6 [Women with disabilities][[5]](#endnote-5), CRPD General Comment No. 3[[6]](#endnote-6), the *Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women* (CEDAW) Article 4(1)[[7]](#endnote-7), CEDAW General Recommendation No. 25[[8]](#endnote-8) on temporary special measures, and commit to specific measures to accelerate the participation of women with disability in employment.

1.3 That the NDES incorporates the recommendations from the *Willing to Work Inquiry*,[[9]](#endnote-9) and contains targeted gendered measures for increasing workforce participation of people with disability, including addressing structural employment barriers.

1.4 That the NDES must commit to reforming all nationally funded employment programs and initiatives, such as JobAccess and Disability Employment Services (DES), including to better recognise the specific, compounded and intersectional barriers and discrimination experienced by women and girls with disability.

1.5 That the NDES recognise that segregation of people with disability – in all its forms – is a violation of fundamental human rights and is an ideology with resultant practices that contravene the CRPD and other human rights treaties to which Australia is a party.

1.6 That the NDES include a commitment to developing a transition plan to move all people with disability out of segregated employment structures, including Australian Disability Enterprises (ADEs) and into mainstream employment with award wages and all required reasonable accommodations. The development of this plan should be in consultation with people with disability and their representative organisations, as well as employers and trade unions. The plan must also include targeted measures to address the specific needs of women and girls with disability and people with disability from other marginalised cohorts, such as those who are Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander, Culturally and Linguistically Diverse and/or from rural and regional locations.

1.7 That the NDES makes explicit the need for national, state and territory government procurement policies to remove references to, and support for, all forms of segregated employment, including ADEs. Instead, procurement must include positive incentives for employment of people with intellectual and/or cognitive impairment and include a specific focus on women and girls with disability.

1.8 That the NDES recognises workplaces, including segregated workplaces, remain environments in which many women with disability experience violence, abuse, exploitation, and neglect. As such, the NDES should include recognition of the need for the Australian Government to develop and enact national legislation, on the prevention of all forms of gender-based violence. Such legislation should utilise the definition of ‘gender-based violence’ as articulated in the *Committee on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women* (CEDAW) 2017 General Recommendation 35 ‘Gender-based Violence Against Women’.[[10]](#endnote-10)

1.9 Referencing the structure and role of the Workplace Gender Equality Agency,[[11]](#endnote-11) the NDES should outline a plan for establishing a *Workplace Disability Equality Agency* with the aim of improving and promoting equality for people with disability in the workforce.

1.10 That the NDES outlines the need for the creation and funding of free specialised legal and advocacy support services for women and girls with disability who experience discrimination at work, and/or when looking for work.

1.11 That the NDES recognise that women with disability are at a higher risk of workplace sexual harassment and ensure the NDES aligns with the strategies being developed as an outcome of *Respect@Work: National Inquiry into Sexual Harassment in Australian Workplaces*.[[12]](#endnote-12)

1.12 That the NDES be aligned with relevant strategies to improve education outcomes for people with disability and have dedicated measures to support women and girls with disability in realising their right to education, to upskill and/or to find meaningful employment.

1.13 That the NDES recognise that the National Disability Insurance Scheme (NDIS) is a critical source of support for young people with disability in education. In this context, the NDES should include dedicated measures integrated with the NDIS to minimise pressure on disabled young people who are transitioning out of high school and into training or employment.

1.14 Acknowledging that the NDIS is a key source of support for people with disability in employment and recognising the long-standing gender inequity in the NDIS, the NDES should support the development an *NDIS Gender Strategy*.

1.15 That the NDES include measures to support all levels of government to develop and implement skills and training initiatives specifically designed for young people with disability, including targeted initiatives which focus on cohorts of young people with disability who experience intersectional discrimination and disadvantage.

1.16 Reflecting Australia’s obligations under CRPD Article 6 and acknowledging that there has been no improvement in the labour force participation of women with disability for more than two decades,[[13]](#endnote-13) the NDES should commit to ensuring that the *NDIS Participant Employment Strategy 2019-2022[[14]](#endnote-14)* be gendered.

1.17 Recognising that there are many women with disability who have no or minimal opportunities to engage in paid work throughout their adult life and reflecting Australia’s obligations to safeguard and promote an adequate standard of living and social protection for people with disability, the NDES must re-iterate that a government provided, broadly based, adequate financial safety net is essential if economic security for women with disability is to be enhanced.

1.18 Acknowledging that government pensions are the main source of personal income for 42% of people with disability of working age; the median gross weekly personal income of people with disability is half that of people without disability;[[15]](#endnote-15) and more than 40% of people with a disability live in poverty,[[16]](#endnote-16) the NDES must commit to the need to increase the rate of the JobSeeker Allowance, the Disability Support Pension (DSP) and other related government support pensions, and remove disincentives to employment that threaten ongoing eligibility to the DSP for women and girls with disability.

1.19 That the NDES includes a commitment to reform the *Disability Discrimination Act 1992* to ensure women and girls with disability are protected from discrimination in the workplace and can enforce their rights if discrimination occurs.

1.20 Consistent with long-standing recommendations to Australia from the CRPD and CEDAW Committees,[[17]](#endnote-17) the NDES should support the commission of a comprehensive assessment process, using intersectional research methodologies, on the situation and rights of women and girls with disability in Australia, to establish a baseline of disaggregated data and intersectional evidence to measure progress toward implementation of CRPD in all areas, including in employment. This national intersectional research process must include the specific experiences of those who are Indigenous, those from culturally and linguistically diverse backgrounds, those who are migrants, refugees, or asylum seekers, and those from LGBTIQA+ communities.

1.21 That the NDES includes comprehensive mechanisms to monitor and evaluate its implementation and outcomes to ensure it is improving employment outcomes for women and girls with disability, including greater transparency, a commitment to co-design, disaggregated data, alignment with other national monitoring frameworks and collaboration with the disability research sector.

1.22 That the NDES be integrated into the new National Disability Strategy (NDS) and form the ‘Targeted Action Plan: Employment’ of the new NDS.

# 2. Introduction and Context

2.1 The *National Disability Employment Strategy* (the Strategy) is currently being developed by the Australian Government and will outline a ten-year plan to increase employment opportunities for people with disability in Australia. To inform the development of the Strategy, the Department of Social Services developed and released the Consultation Paper for public feedback.[[18]](#endnote-18)

2.2 There has been no improvement in the labour force participation of women with disability in Australia for over two decades.[[19]](#endnote-19) This is in comparison to the significant improvement in labour force participation of men with disability, and women without disability in Australia seen over the same period. The status quo is not working. Women and girls with disability cannot afford more of the same.

2.3 Improving the labour force participation of women and girls with disability can only be achieved with a greater understanding of, and urgent action to address, the underlying structural barriers standing in our way. These structural barriers include but are not restricted to: poverty; gender bias and gender inequality; the intersection of gender and disability discrimination; lack of safe, accessible, and affordable housing; lack of accessible and affordable transport; the high incidence and prevalence of gender-based violence; non-optional costs of disability; inflexible work arrangements, to name just a few. Poverty is a major structural barrier to employment for people with disability. It is virtually impossible to be ‘work ready’ when living in poverty.[[20]](#endnote-20)

2.4 Women with disability need, and have a right to, the implementation of specific, targeted measures to dismantle the many structural barriers that impede their right to economic participation and to an adequate standard of living.

2.5 Women and girls with disability do not need 'incentives' or 'motivation' to take up paid employment. What we need is the elimination of systemic discrimination and negative stereotypes from both a gender and disability perspective, which compound our exclusion from support services, social and economic opportunities, and participation in community life.[[21]](#endnote-21) We also need the implementation of specific, targeted measures to dismantle the many other structural barriers that impede our rights to economic participation and to an adequate standard of living, as clearly articulated in the CRPD.

2.6 However, these obligations are not adequately reflected in the Consultation Paper’s four priority areas:[[22]](#endnote-22)

1. *“Lifting employer engagement, capability, and demand: providing employers with the tools and abilities to confidently hire, support and develop more people with disability.*
2. *Building employment skills, experience, and confidence of young people with disability: ensuring young people with disability are supported to obtain meaningful work and careers of their choice.*
3. *Improving systems and services for jobseekers and employers: making it simpler for job seekers with disability and employers to navigate and utilise government services and driving better performance from service providers.*
4. *Changing community attitudes: changing people’s perception and expectation about the capability of people with disability in the workplace.”[[23]](#endnote-23)*

2.7 While these priority areas are broadly appropriate, WWDA believes significant gaps remain in the Consultation Paper’s proposed responses to these priority areas. The NDES must address these gaps if it is to deliver the change needed to improve employment outcomes for people with disability, particularly women and girls with disability.

2.8 The primary focus and priority of the NDES must be to end discrimination against all people with disability in the workplace, including dismantling all forms of segregated work. The strategy must clearly articulate and recognise that the under-representation of people with disability, particularly women and girls with disability, in the workforce is the result of systemic ableist attitudes that can be found in all areas of our society.

2.9 While WWDA supports strategies that develop the *“employment skills, experience and confidence”*[[24]](#endnote-24) of women and girls with disability, but it must be acknowledged that such programs treat the symptoms of low workforce participation rates, not the cause. Blame or responsibility must lie solely with systemic failures, and not disabled people. People with disability do not need “fixing” and should not feel pressure to change their behaviour, or hide their disability, to fit the “abled-bodied” stereotype of a desirable employee. All people with disability have a right to access work and this must be clearly articulated through the NDES’ priority areas.

# 3. Key Areas of Concern

## 3.1 Upholding Australia’s human rights obligations

3.1.1 The right to paid work is a fundamental human right that benefits not only individuals, but families, communities, and the broader society. This right is recognised in the seven core international human rights treaties to which Australia is a signatory. [[25]](#endnote-25) As a party to these treaties, Australia has chosen to be bound by the treaty requirements and has an international obligation to implement the treaty provisions through its laws and policies. This includes the NDES, which must uphold and promote the human rights of women and girls with disability to work and to economic security.

3.1.2 The CRPD clearly outlines the actions State Parties, including Australia, must take to ensure the human rights of people with disability are upheld – not just in theory or word, but in practice.

3.1.3 The CRPD Article 27 [Work and employment] sets out the rights to work and employment of persons with disability.[[26]](#endnote-26) These are the right to work on an equal basis with others, and opportunity to gain a living by work freely chosen.[[27]](#endnote-27) The freely chosen work should be in a labour market and work environment that is open, inclusive, and accessible to all persons with disability.[[28]](#endnote-28) There are many actions the Australian Government must take to meet their obligations under CRPD Article 27 [Work and employment]. These responsibilities include, but are not limited to:[[29]](#endnote-29)

* People with disability are entitled to choose the job they want. This means that people with disability have the right to a meaningful job, not just any job.
* Taking all necessary actions to ensure people with disability are treated with respect and dignity when looking for a job and once they get a job.
* Ensuring places where people with disability work or study are safe and healthy. This includes making sure that women with disability in the workplace are safe from all types of violence, exploitation, and harassment.
* People with disability have the right to be paid properly for the work they do.
* Ending all forms of segregated work.
* Delivering services and supports to assist people with disability to find and keep a job.
* Employing people with disability in all government departments and agencies.
* Providing reasonable accommodations or adjustments people with disability need to be able to look for, gain and retain a job.

3.1.4 The CRPD Article 6 [Women with disabilities] prioritises women and girls with disability as a group warranting specific attention and additional measures.[[30]](#endnote-30) It obliges governments to take positive actions and measures to ensure that disabled women and girls enjoy all human rights and fundamental freedoms.[[31]](#endnote-31) It requires that national policies, frameworks, and strategies make explicit recognition of the impact of multiple discriminations caused by the intersection of gender and disability, and that such policies and frameworks include focused, gender-specific measures to ensure that women and girls with disability experience full and effective enjoyment of their human rights.[[32]](#endnote-32)

3.1.5 The CRPD Article 6 [Women with disabilities] is a cross-cutting article, meaning that the rights of women with disability must be specifically identified and addressed in the implementation and monitoring of all CRPD Articles, including Article 27 [Work and employment].[[33]](#endnote-33) However, it is clear (including through the omission of the specific situation of women and girls with disability in the Consultation Paper), that in the Australian context, this is yet to occur.

3.1.6 The CEDAW Article 11 also requires State Parties to act to stop all forms of discrimination against all women in the workplace.[[34]](#endnote-34) As a signatory to the CEDAW, the Australian Government has an obligation to ensure that women have the same employment rights as men as well as things like maternity leave, special protection against harmful work during pregnancy, and the right to safe working conditions and environments.[[35]](#endnote-35)

3.1.7 Intersectionality is a key element of the human rights approach to disability required by international treaties, including the CRPD and CEDAW. Intersectional discrimination acknowledges that people with disability do not experience discrimination in the same way as a homogenous group. It recognises the *“multidimensional layers of identities, statuses and life realities”[[36]](#endnote-36)* that *“interact with each other at the same time in such a way as to be inseparable”*.[[37]](#endnote-37)

## 3.2 Recognising intersectional discrimination

3.2.1 Improving the employment of women with disability requires a dedicated approach to addressing the underlying structural barriers that deny women with disability equal access to the workforce. Women with disability need, and have a right to, the implementation of specific, targeted measures to dismantle the many structural barriers that impede their right to economic participation and to an adequate standard of living.

3.2.2 It remains the case that in the Australian legislative, policy and service context, people with disability are still often treated as asexual, genderless human beings. This gender-neutrality means systemic issues are often misidentified and policy responses are ineffective, allowing gender-based discrimination to perpetuate.[[38]](#endnote-38)

3.2.3 Both the Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (CRPD Committee) and the Committee on the Elimination of all Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW Committee) have for more than a decade, consistently expressed their concerns about the lack of specific, targeted measures taken by successive Australian governments to address the labour force participation of women with disability and have repeatedly called on Australia to address the underlying structural barriers to their workforce participation.[[39]](#endnote-39) These recommendations have not been enacted, and there remain no policies or targeted programs that address the lack of employment participation of women with disability, including addressing the structural barriers to their workforce participation.

3.2.4 Despite decades of economic growth and rising wealth in Australia, the reality is that inequality has become entrenched in the national economy over recent decades.[[40]](#endnote-40) The benefits of our growing economy have not been evenly shared, with women continuing to be worse off than men in terms of employment, incomes, and superannuation balances, and with intersecting forms of discrimination such as ableism, racism, and homophobia/transphobia the risks of poverty are compounded.[[41]](#endnote-41) In practice this means that women with disability have far fewer opportunities, lower status and less power and influence than men with disability (and non-disabled women), and far less chance of realising substantive enjoyment of rights, such as freedom to act and to be recognised as autonomous, fully capable adults, to participate fully in economic, social, and political development, and to make decisions concerning their circumstances and conditions.[[42]](#endnote-42)

3.2.5 Men with disability (51.3%) are much more likely to be employed than women with disability (44.4%).[[43]](#endnote-43) Women with disability in the labour force have lower incomes; are more likely to be in precarious, informal, subsistence and vulnerable employment, and are much more likely to be in lower paid jobs than men with disability.[[44]](#endnote-44) Women with disability have a much higher rate of part-time employment (56% of women with disability who are employed) than men with disability (22% of men with disability who are employed). Women with disability (5.9% of women with disability who are employed) are much more likely to be under-employed than men with disability (3.9% of men with disability who are employed).[[45]](#endnote-45)

3.2.6 Many women with disability are often given marginal jobs far below their capacity. They are denied opportunities for further training and job advancement. They are often unable to enforce industrial rights. Women with disability have reported being typically treated like children and not given credit when they have performed well on the job because attitudes in their workplace were such that no one believed that they could have done the job on their own.[[46]](#endnote-46) There is evidence that women, including women with disability, have a lower level of information about, and understanding of, personal finances, including superannuation, than men.[[47]](#endnote-47)

3.2.7 More broadly, women in Australia on average have 42% less superannuation at retirement than men, which equates to a gap of around $114,000.[[48]](#endnote-48) There is no data or information available on the superannuation situation of women with disability, which points to the larger issue of a lack of disaggregated data, which will be addressed later in this submission.

3.2.8 As previously stated, the Consultation Paper’s omission of any reference to the specific experiences and rights of women with disability to employment, is deeply concerning.

3.2.9 The fact that women and girls with disability are more likely to experience discrimination at work than both men with disability and women and girls without disability warrants a concerted and specific focus in the NDES. An intersectional analysis should be integral to all its work, including making recommendations and taking specific actions to improve the employment and economic security of women and girls with disability.

3.2.10 Additionally, the NDES must include a plan to ensure all nationally funded employment programs and initiatives, such as *JobAccess* and DES, recognise the different barriers and experiences for women with disability and include specific actions in their policies to address these challenges.

## 3.3 Ending segregated employment

3.3.1 In line with WWDA’s recommendations to the Royal Commission into Violence, Abuse, Neglect and Exploitation (the Disability Royal Commission),[[49]](#endnote-49) WWDA emphasises that the NDES must start from the premise and recognition that segregation of people with disability – including in Australian Disability Enterprises (ADEs), and other forms of segregated settings and environments – remain State sanctioned practices that enable violence, abuse, neglect, and exploitation to flourish.

3.3.2 Australian Disability Enterprises (ADEs), (colloquially known as ‘sheltered workshops’) remain a form of State-sanctioned segregation of people with disability. Segregation of people with disability – in all its forms - must be understood as a violation of fundamental human rights.

3.3.3 The Universal Declaration of Human Rights (UDHR) stipulates that everyone is entitled to all human rights and fundamental freedoms without distinction of any kind, such as distinctions based on *“race, colour, sex, language, religion, political or other opinion national or social origin, property, birth or other status”.[[50]](#endnote-50)*

3.3.4 The prohibition of ‘separate’ standards for ‘separate’ groups is reinforced in the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (1966) (ICESCR).[[51]](#endnote-51) In its general comments, or guidance papers on interpretation and implementation of ICESCR, the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (CESCR Committee) outlines that disability-based discrimination includes segregation, isolation and separation based on impairment.[[52]](#endnote-52)

3.3.5 The CRPD Article 5 [Equality and non-discrimination] affirms the established principle in international human rights law that segregation is inherently unequal and discriminatory.[[53]](#endnote-53) Legitimising segregated systems for people with disability is a direct contravention of the CRPD and the human rights normative standard of equality and non-discrimination. This normative standard means that a key purpose and objective of the CRPD is to undo the legacy of inequality and discrimination, including the segregation of people with disability. This requires reviewing existing practices of segregation and eliminating them.[[54]](#endnote-54)

3.3.6 The CRPD Committee has provided guidance on the interpretation and implementation of Article 5 through its ‘*General comment No. 6* *(2018)’* on equality and non-discrimination.[[55]](#endnote-55) It makes clear that the segregation of people with disability is discrimination and that measures must be taken to end this discrimination.[[56]](#endnote-56) This is reinforced by the CRPD Committee in its general comments specifically relating to the right to inclusive education,[[57]](#endnote-57) which includes a definition of segregation,[[58]](#endnote-58) and the right to live independently and be included in the community.[[59]](#endnote-59)

3.3.7 While the CRPD allows for specific measures to achieve equality for people with disability, these measures must be positive and affirmative measures that must not result in the maintenance of segregation, isolation and stigmatisation.[[60]](#endnote-60) Segregation and segregated facilities cannot be justified as a specific measure to meet higher support, complex, ‘challenging behaviour’ needs or any other needs of people with disability.[[61]](#endnote-61) The ongoing investment in segregated workplaces, including ADEs, cannot be justified as transitionary measures to achieve equality. Investment in segregation and segregated facilities is discrimination under the CRPD.[[62]](#endnote-62)

3.3.8 Segregated employment for people with disability in ADEs allows employers to pay people with disability substantially lower wages than people without disability, and while ADEs often tout themselves as a transitionary measure into mainstream employment, less than 1% of people with disability working in ADEs move into mainstream paid work.[[63]](#endnote-63)

3.3.9 ADEs are often male-dominated and by their very nature, are isolated and segregated work environments. Because of this, women with disability are much more likely to be exposed to greater risk of violence, abuse, exploitation and neglect, as it is recognised that that gender-based violence is more likely to occur in male-dominated workplaces.[[64]](#endnote-64) The sheltered and/or ‘hidden’ nature of segregated work environments and a lack of independent oversight means it is difficult for women with disability to speak up about violence, harassment or abuse in their workplace, make a complaint, or seek information or assistance. Women with disability remain largely invisible in the discourse about violence, abuse, exploitation and neglect in the workplace.[[65]](#endnote-65)

3.3.10 The NDES needs to clearly reject segregated employment. It must outline a pathway to mainstream employment for all people with disability who want to work, and a transition plan for people with disability currently working in ADEs. The NDES must include a commitment to no new employees entering ADEs, no more NDIS funded supports entering ADEs and a long-term funded transition for existing ADE employees that supports their individual needs as they move into mainstream employment. To not do so, means that the NDES is complicit in the violations of the rights of people with disability to equality and non-discrimination.

## 3.4 Violence against women with disability in the workplace

3.4.1 Many women with disability experience violence, abuse, exploitation, and neglect in the workplace – whether this be in open or segregated work settings. Women with disability are often so ‘grateful’ to have a job, that they are reluctant to report any form of violence or abuse, and anecdotal evidence to WWDA for more than two decades, indicates that even when women with disability do report violence and abuse in the workplace (including sexual violence), they are rarely believed, and/or the ‘incident’ is downplayed, and/or not responded to, investigated or treated as a crime.[[66]](#endnote-66)

3.4.2 Women with disability are much more likely to experience violence (particularly sexual violence) in residential and institutional settings, including segregated employment settings,[[67]](#endnote-67) where they frequently experience sustained and multiple episodes.[[68]](#endnote-68) The overwhelming majority of perpetrators of sexual violence and abuse of women with disability in institutions are male caregivers/support workers/staff. Lack of reporting and cover up by staff and management, is acknowledged as a widespread and common problem in Australia,[[69]](#endnote-69) and remains a significant factor in the lack of police investigation, prosecution and conviction of perpetrators.

3.4.3 People with disability are more likely than those without disability to have experienced workplace sexual harassment. In 2018, the Australian Human Rights Commission’s *Everyone’s Business: Fourth National Survey on Sexual Harassment in Australian Workplaces* found 44% of people with disability said they had been sexually harassed in the workplace in the last five years, compared to 32% of people without disability.[[70]](#endnote-70)

3.4.4 While both women and men with disability were more likely than those without disability to have experienced workplace sexual harassment, once again, women with disability are at significantly higher risk. In the last five years, 52% of women with disability compared to 35% of men with disability said they experienced workplace sexual harassment.[[71]](#endnote-71)

3.4.5 As part of the *Respect@Work: Sexual Harassment National Inquiry* (the Inquiry) the Human Rights Commission found workers with disabilities were more reluctant to report sexual harassment compared to workers without a disability. Reasons included fears of not being taken seriously or having assumptions made about their capacity.[[72]](#endnote-72) This was particularly true for people with intellectual disabilities, with the Inquiry finding they felt less likely than other workers to be believed when reporting their experiences of sexual harassment.[[73]](#endnote-73)

3.4.6 The Inquiry also heard from women and girls with disability that they often felt *“subject to people ignoring or stereotyping their sexuality”.[[74]](#endnote-74)* Women with Disabilities Victoria provided evidence to the Inquiry that this increased the risk of sexual harassment for people with an intellectual disability, cognitive, communication and/or sensory impairments or high support needs.[[75]](#endnote-75)

3.4.7 In response to these findings, Recommendation 8 of the Inquiry called for greater investment in primary prevention initiatives, stating that: *“Immediate priorities for action should include targeted, evidence-based prevention strategies to address sexual harassment of populations who are at higher risk.”[[76]](#endnote-76)* The Inquiry specifically identified people with disability as one of the “populations who are at higher risk.”[[77]](#endnote-77)

3.4.8 Government programs such as *JobAccess*, provide minimal information about violence and abuse in the workplace.[[78]](#endnote-78) The *JobAccess* website, for example, provides a list of agencies/phone numbers that people with disability can contact if *“you wish to complain about disability services that you are receiving”*.[[79]](#endnote-79) This information is not provided in accessible formats (such as Easy Read) and provides no contextual information about for example, what violence, abuse, neglect and exploitation might look like in employment settings, how to identify it, how to seek advocacy support to report it, and so on.

3.4.9 Similarly, with DES there is minimal information provided for DES participants regarding how to recognise, identify, report, violence, abuse, exploitation and neglect in the *Disability Employment Services*.[[80]](#endnote-80) The DES *Code of Conduct*[[81]](#endnote-81) provides no information in relation to the prevention of, or response to, violence and abuse in DES services.

## 3.5 Challenging ableist attitudes around employment

3.5.1 The NDES must acknowledge that the low workforce participation rates for people with disability are largely underpinned by ableism - the harmful social norms and beliefs that devalue people with disability as ‘less than’, as ‘deficient’, as ‘other’. Ableism underpins the inequality and discrimination experienced by people with disability and ableism is an enabler of violence, abuse, neglect and exploitation. Ableism appears neutral, benign and natural,[[82]](#endnote-82) and the ableist response to disability appears in all stages of the employment process.

3.5.2 Too often ableist assertions are used to justify not hiring people with disability and are shrouded by the language of ‘benevolent paternalism’, including being ‘in our best interests’, for ‘our safety and protection’, to address ‘high support and complex needs’, to respond to ‘severe and profound impairment’, to manage ‘challenging behaviours’, to prevent ‘risk of harm to self and others’ and to address the lack of alternative options and resources.[[83]](#endnote-83) However, impairment, diagnosis or disability cannot be used to justify segregation and exclusion from meaningful employment.

3.5.3 WWDA acknowledges there are many Australian employers that want to hire people with disability, but do not have access to the tools or services to “confidently hire, support and develop” disabled staff.[[84]](#endnote-84) Additionally, as outlined earlier in the submission, current nationally funded programs, including the DES and the JobAccessProgram, do not adequately support and assist women with disability to find and keep a job. Additionally, these programs are not widely recognised or understood by employers or potential employers of people with disability.

3.5.4 This leads to common employer misconceptions continuing to limit employment opportunities for people with disability. For example, WWDA members report that employers often incorrectly believe that hiring women and girls with disability will mean they will need to cover the cost of expensive modifications, equipment, and extra human resources work.

3.5.5 As the Consultation Paper notes, these assumptions are inaccurate. However, despite years of ‘awareness campaigns’ this message has failed to reach or persuade employers. Too often ‘awareness campaigns’ have become a superficial solution to a systemic issue.

3.5.6 WWDA believes that changing employer attitudes requires the development of a suite of programs, policies, initiatives and support services that comprehensively challenge outdated attitudes. To oversee this work, WWDA has argued, including in our submission on the *National Disability Strategy 2020-2030*, for the establishment of a Workplace Disability Equality Agency.[[85]](#endnote-85)

3.5.7 A Workplace Disability Equality Agency could be established under special purpose legislation modelled on the [Workplace Gender Equality Agency (WGEA](https://www.wgea.gov.au/)) with the aim of improving and promoting equality for people with disability in the workforce. Similar to the *Workplace Gender Equality Act 2012*, a Workforce Disability Equality Act, could:[[86]](#endnote-86)

* promote and improve disability equality (including equal remuneration between disabled persons and non-disabled persons) in employment and in the workforce.
* support employers to remove barriers to the full and equal participation of people with disability in the workforce.
* promote, amongst employers, the elimination of discrimination based on disability in relation to employment matters.
* foster workplace consultation between employers and employees on issues concerning disability equality in employment and in the workforce.
* improve the productivity and competitiveness of Australian business through the advancement of disability equality in employment and in the workforce.

## 3.6 Disability discrimination in the workplace

3.6.1 Discrimination in the workplace is the most common of all disability discrimination complaints made to Australian anti-discrimination agencies.[[87]](#endnote-87) Data by the Australian Bureau of Statistics (ABS) shows that:[[88]](#endnote-88)

* 45.2% of employed people with disability report experiencing unfair treatment or discrimination due to their disability from their employer in the past 12 months.
* Two in five employed people with disability (42.0%) report that they experienced unfair treatment or discrimination due to their disability from their work colleagues.

3.6.2 In 2018, the Australian NGO CRPD Shadow Report Coordinating Committee undertook a national survey of people with disability to help inform the development of the *CRPD NGO Shadow Report for Australia’s 2019 CRPD review*.[[89]](#endnote-89) Of the almost 900 respondents, 72% were women with disability.[[90]](#endnote-90) The national survey found:[[91]](#endnote-91)

* Only 9% of people with disability believe they have the same employment opportunities as other people.
* Only 30% believe they receive the same pay for their work as a person without a disability would.
* Despite 65% of respondents knowing about discrimination laws, just 12% believe that discrimination laws help.

3.6.3 When combined with the data on disability discrimination complaints from the ABS, these findings point to the need for significant reform of the *Disability Discrimination Act 1992* (DDA) to ensure it is an effective deterrent against discrimination. Specific issues with the DDA that must be addressed include:

* Strengthening reasonable adjustments provisions, which have been left largely ineffective and unenforceable due to the *Sklavos v Australian College of Dermatologists* (2017) decision.[[92]](#endnote-92)
* Mitigating the cost risk for people with disability who take action in response to discrimination at work.
* Streamlining requirements for complaints relating to intersectional discrimination, particularly discrimination that occurs at the intersection of both gender and disability.[[93]](#endnote-93)

3.6.4 Even with reform, the DDA will remain an ineffective deterrent to discrimination if people with disability are not aware of, or do not understand their rights under the law.

3.6.5 People with disability face significant barriers when trying to access legal and advocacy support.[[94]](#endnote-94) Free specialist disability legal services are scarce and remain significantly under resourced, meaning most people with disability, including women and girls, who come forward with complaints of discrimination in the workplace are unable to access these services. Private legal services are too expensive for most people with disability, but particularly disabled women, who are more likely to be living on low incomes. In practice, this means women and girls with disability are often unable to access the information and support they need to make a disability discrimination complaint and enforce their rights under the DDA.

## 3.7 Transitioning from education to employment

3.7.1 The NDES must align with existing strategies to improve education outcomes for people with disability and have a dedicated focus on supporting girls with disability as they transition from school to higher education, training, or employment.

3.7.2 For girls with disability who are excluded from education, often because of their disability, accessing paid work becomes much more difficult. Only 36% of people with disability aged 15-64 years complete secondary education compared to 60% of people without disability.[[95]](#endnote-95) 28% of school aged people with disability do not attend school.[[96]](#endnote-96) Students with disability report that their disability is the main reason they cannot attend school.[[97]](#endnote-97) Further, there is no data on part time attendance of students with disability despite the frequently reported direct experience of many children not being “allowed” to attend school on a full-time basis.[[98]](#endnote-98)

3.7.3 For girls with disability who do complete high school, the transition from school to higher education, training or employment can be particularly difficult. This transition period includes additional barriers for young people with disability – from the inability to access work experience, a lack of accessible and affordable internships or work placements, trying to navigate inaccessible tertiary education systems, to few options for accessing mainstream/open employment. These barriers can often be even greater for girls with intellectual and/or cognitive impairments.[[99]](#endnote-99)

3.7.4 The amount of decision making during this transition can also be overwhelming for all young people, but particularly girls with disability. For people with disability, there are additional changes to contend with and make decisions around, including changes to their NDIS plans, moving into the adult health system and the end of familiar community activities that often include an age limit.

3.7.5 The NDIS is a critical source of support for young people in education. The NDES should include dedicated measures that are integrated with the NDIS to minimise pressure on disabled young people transitioning out of high school and into training or employment.[[100]](#endnote-100)

3.7.6 Additionally, the NDES must acknowledge the gender inequity in the NDIS. The percentage of female participants in the NDIS has remained at 37% or lower since the Scheme’s inception.[[101]](#endnote-101) This means that women and girls with disability, particularly Autistic women and girls,[[102]](#endnote-102) do not have equal access to the supports they need to access employment. The NDES should support the development an NDIS Gender Strategy.

3.7.7 The NDES should include dedicated measures that work across government agencies and support services to minimise pressure on disabled young people transitioning out of high school to ensure they have sufficient time, space, and support to make informed decisions.

3.7.8 Additionally, governments at all levels must develop skills and training initiatives specifically designed for young people with disability. These initiatives must be developed in consultation with girls with disability to ensure they are not excluded from high-paying, traditionally male-dominated jobs. Such initiatives could include the quarantining a percentage of apprenticeships for young people with disability, including girls with disability.

## 3.8 Inadequate income support for people with disability

3.8.1 It is virtually impossible to be ‘work ready’ when living in poverty. The Disability Support Pension (DSP)[[103]](#endnote-103) is inadequate to support people with disability.[[104]](#endnote-104) DSP eligibility has been tightened to such a degree that 25-30% of people with disability are now receiving the much lower JobSeeker payment (formerly known as the Newstart Allowance),[[105]](#endnote-105) which has further entrenched poverty.

3.8.2 The rate of successful DSP claims has declined markedly – from 69% in 2011 to 29.8% in 2018.[[106]](#endnote-106) While governments have significantly reduced the number of people receiving the DSP, this has not translated into increased employment and economic security for people with disability.[[107]](#endnote-107)

3.8.3 It is unrealistic to think that employment of people with disability will improve without an increase to the rate of the DSP and JobSeeker. Research has found that people with disability ineligible for the DSP live in poverty on JobSeeker and are unable to afford necessities such as for example, food, baby formula and sanitary pads.[[108]](#endnote-108) The low rate of JobSeeker additionally means that people with disability cannot afford medication, attend medical appointments, and/or purchase necessary medical aids and equipment.[[109]](#endnote-109)

3.8.4 Additionally, it is essential that disincentives to move to employment are removed from the DSP. These disincentives do not take into account the variable nature of many disability types and therefore make the transition to work for many women with disability unsustainable.[[110]](#endnote-110) Removing these disincentives may require ongoing secure access to the DSP, with no penalties for ceasing employment if needed. People with disability will continue to be reluctant to take on employment if it risks their access to the DSP if their disability worsens.

## 3.9 Effective monitoring and evaluation

3.9.1 The NDES must acknowledge that without reliable and intersectional data on the current employment environment for people with disability, it will be unable to accurately evaluate the success of any of its measures.

3.9.2 The CRPD Article 31 [Statistics and data collection] obliges Australia to collect appropriate statistical data, to disaggregate, as appropriate, and use this data to help assess the implementation of the CRPD, and to disseminate this data and ensure its accessibility to people with disability.[[111]](#endnote-111)

3.9.3 Currently, there is a serious shortage of disaggregated data, research and studies around disability, particularly those that apply an intersectional analysis.[[112]](#endnote-112) This lack of data makes it extremely difficult to understand the current situation for women and girls with disability. This intersectional understanding is also critical for identifying the necessary specific measures to improve workforce participation for women and girls with disability.[[113]](#endnote-113)

3.9.4 The NDES must include comprehensive mechanisms to monitor and evaluate its implementation and outcomes to ensure it is improving employment outcomes for women and girls with disability.

3.9.5 The NDES’ monitoring and evaluation framework must be:

* Transparent with a commitment to annual public reporting.
* Developed in co-design with people with disability.
* Disaggregated to show outcomes for priority groups, including women and girls with disability.
* Be integrated with other national monitoring frameworks, including the National Disability Strategy Outcomes Framework and NDIS employment indicators.
* Informed by the disability research sector and inform ongoing improvements in the collection of data on people with disability.

# 4. Conclusion

4.1.1 WWDA welcomes the opportunity to make this Submission in response to the Consultation Paper, and thanks the Australian Government for the opportunity to contribute.

4.1.2 WWDA does so in the recognition that an un-gendered NDES, that ignores or pays lip-service to gender equality, will result in little to no improvement in employment opportunities for women and girls with disability in Australia. Such a strategy would tragically fail Australian women and girls with disability, setting them up for another decade of being largely excluded from the Australian workforce.

4.1.3 Australia’s international human rights obligations on disability, employment and gender are clear. The CRPD recognises that the rights of women with disability must be addressed when interpreting, implementing and monitoring every article of the Convention, including Article 27 [Work and employment]. Women with disability need, and have a right to, the implementation of specific, targeted measures to dismantle the many structural barriers that impede their right to economic participation and to an adequate standard of living. This must be reflected in the NDES’ vision, priorities, and actions.

4.1.4 WWDA has developed the 22 recommendations in this submission to ensure the NDES delivers on its stated vision to create *“an inclusive Australian society where all people have access to meaningful work opportunities”*[[114]](#endnote-114) and in doing so turns decades of rhetoric on equal employment opportunities for women and girls with disability into reality.

Text

Description automatically generated

# 5. Endnotes

1. Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (2018) ‘[General comment No. 7’,](https://undocs.org/en/CRPD/C/GC/7) UN Doc No. CRPD/C/GC/7. [↑](#endnote-ref-1)
2. Australian Government (2021) [National Disability Employment Strategy Consultation Paper](file:///Users/ellendesmarchelier/Desktop/CLEAN%20UP/Consultation%20Paper.%20https:/engage.dss.gov.au/wp-content/uploads/2021/04/national-disability-employment-strategy-consultation-paper.pdf). [↑](#endnote-ref-2)
3. UN General Assembly (2007) [Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities](https://www.un.org/development/desa/disabilities/convention-on-the-rights-of-persons-with-disabilities/convention-on-the-rights-of-persons-with-disabilities-2.html), United Nations General Assembly, A/RES/61/106. [↑](#endnote-ref-3)
4. Productivity Commission (2018) National Disability Agreement Review, [Issues Paper](https://www.pc.gov.au/inquiries/completed/disability-agreement/issues/disability-agreement-issues.pdf). [↑](#endnote-ref-4)
5. UN General Assembly (2007) [Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities](https://www.un.org/development/desa/disabilities/convention-on-the-rights-of-persons-with-disabilities/convention-on-the-rights-of-persons-with-disabilities-2.html), United Nations General Assembly, A/RES/61/106. [↑](#endnote-ref-5)
6. UN Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (CRPD), [General comment No. 3 (2016), Article 6: Women and girls with disabilities](https://undocs.org/CRPD/C/GC/3), 2 September 2016, CRPD/C/GC/3. [↑](#endnote-ref-6)
7. UN General Assembly, [Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women](https://treaties.un.org/doc/Publication/UNTS/Volume%201249/volume-1249-I-20378-English.pdf), 18 December 1979, United Nations, Treaty Series, vol. 1249 p.13. [↑](#endnote-ref-7)
8. UN Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) (2004), [General recommendation No. 25, on article 4, paragraph 1, of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women, on temporary special measures](https://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/cedaw/recommendations/General%20recommendation%2025%20(English).pdf). [↑](#endnote-ref-8)
9. Australian Human Rights Commission (2016) [Willing to Work: National Inquiry into Employment Discrimination Against Older Australians and Australians with Disability](https://www.humanrights.gov.au/our-work/disability-rights/publications/willing-work-national-inquiry-employment-discrimination). [↑](#endnote-ref-9)
10. Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women (14 July 2017); [General recommendation No. 35 on gender-based violence against women, updating general recommendation No. 19](https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/_layouts/15/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=CEDAW/C/GC/35&Lang=en). UN Doc No: CEDAW/C/GC/35. In its General Comment 35, the CEDAW Committee has explicitly noted that: ‘Violations of women’s sexual and reproductive health and rights, such as forced sterilizations, forced abortion, forced pregnancy, criminalisation of abortion, denial or delay of safe abortion and post-abortion care, forced continuation of pregnancy, abuse and mistreatment of women and girls seeking sexual and reproductive health information, goods and services, are forms of gender-based violence that, depending on the circumstances, may amount to torture or cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment.’ [↑](#endnote-ref-10)
11. See: [The Workplace Gender Equality Agency](https://www.wgea.gov.au/). [↑](#endnote-ref-11)
12. Australian Human Rights Commission (2020) [Respect@Work: Sexual Harassment National Inquiry Report](https://humanrights.gov.au/our-work/sex-discrimination/publications/respectwork-sexual-harassment-national-inquiry-report-2020). [↑](#endnote-ref-12)
13. Productivity Commission (2018) National Disability Agreement Review, [Issues Paper](https://www.pc.gov.au/inquiries/completed/disability-agreement/issues/disability-agreement-issues.pdf). [↑](#endnote-ref-13)
14. National Disability Insurance Agency (2019) [NDIS Participant Employment Strategy.](https://www.ndis.gov.au/about-us/strategies/participant-employment-strategy) [↑](#endnote-ref-14)
15. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare (2020) [People with disability in Australia](https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/disability/people-with-disability-in-australia). [↑](#endnote-ref-15)
16. Australian Council of Social Service and University of New South Wales (2018) [Poverty in Australia](https://www.acoss.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/ACOSS_Poverty-in-Australia-Report_Web-Final.pdf). [↑](#endnote-ref-16)
17. Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (2019) [Concluding observations on the combined second and third periodic reports of Australia](https://undocs.org/CRPD/C/AUS/CO/2-3), adopted by the Committee at its 511th meeting (20 September 2019) of the 22nd session; UN Doc. CRPD/C/AUS/CO/2-3. See also: Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women [Concluding observations on the eighth periodic report of Australia](https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/_layouts/15/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=CEDAW/C/AUS/CO/8&Lang=En), 25 July 2018, UN Doc. CEDAW/C/AUS/CO/8. [↑](#endnote-ref-17)
18. Australian Government (2021) [National Disability Employment Strategy Consultation Paper](file:///Users/ellendesmarchelier/Desktop/CLEAN%20UP/Consultation%20Paper.%20https:/engage.dss.gov.au/wp-content/uploads/2021/04/national-disability-employment-strategy-consultation-paper.pdf). [↑](#endnote-ref-18)
19. Productivity Commission (2018) National Disability Agreement Review, [Issues Paper](https://www.pc.gov.au/inquiries/completed/disability-agreement/issues/disability-agreement-issues.pdf). [↑](#endnote-ref-19)
20. Women with Disabilities Australia (2020). ‘[Response to the Employment Issues Paper of the Royal Commission into Violence, Abuse, Neglect and Exploitation of People with Disability’](https://wwda.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/WWDA-Response-to-Employment-Issues-Paper-Final1.pdf). [↑](#endnote-ref-20)
21. Women With Disabilities Australia (2008) [Submission to the Parliamentary Inquiry into pay equity and associated issues related to increasing female participation in the workforce](http://wwda.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2013/12/wwdapesub1.pdf); See also: Frohmader, C. (2014) [‘Gender Blind, Gender Neutral’: The effectiveness of the National Disability Strategy in improving the lives of women and girls with disabilities](http://wwda.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2013/12/WWDA_Sub_NDS_Review2014.pdf). Prepared for Women With Disabilities Australia (WWDA. [↑](#endnote-ref-21)
22. Australian Government (2021) [National Disability Employment Strategy Consultation Paper](file:///Users/ellendesmarchelier/Desktop/CLEAN%20UP/Consultation%20Paper.%20https:/engage.dss.gov.au/wp-content/uploads/2021/04/national-disability-employment-strategy-consultation-paper.pdf), p.6. [↑](#endnote-ref-22)
23. Ibid. [↑](#endnote-ref-23)
24. Ibid. [↑](#endnote-ref-24)
25. [Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities](https://www.refworld.org/docid/45f973632.html) [2008] ATS 12; [Convention on the Rights of the Child](https://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b38f0.html) [1991] ATS 4; [Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment](https://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b3a94.html) [1989] ATS 21; [Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women](https://www.ohchr.org/EN/ProfessionalInterest/Pages/CEDAW.aspx) [1983] ATS 9; [International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights](https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/ccpr.aspx) [1980] ATS 23; [International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights](https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/cescr.aspx) [1976] ATS 5; [International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination](https://www.ohchr.org/EN/ProfessionalInterest/Pages/CERD.aspx) [1975] ATS 40. [↑](#endnote-ref-25)
26. UN General Assembly (2007) [Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities](https://www.un.org/development/desa/disabilities/convention-on-the-rights-of-persons-with-disabilities/convention-on-the-rights-of-persons-with-disabilities-2.html), United Nations General Assembly, A/RES/61/106. [↑](#endnote-ref-26)
27. Ibid. [↑](#endnote-ref-27)
28. Ibid. [↑](#endnote-ref-28)
29. Women with Disabilities Australia (2016) [‘Human Rights Toolkit for Women and Girls with Disability’](https://wwda.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2016/01/WWDA-Human-Rights-Toolkit-Final-Reduced-Filesize.pdf). [↑](#endnote-ref-29)
30. UN General Assembly (2007) [Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities](https://www.un.org/development/desa/disabilities/convention-on-the-rights-of-persons-with-disabilities/convention-on-the-rights-of-persons-with-disabilities-2.html), United Nations General Assembly, A/RES/61/106. [↑](#endnote-ref-30)
31. Ibid. [↑](#endnote-ref-31)
32. Ibid. [↑](#endnote-ref-32)
33. Women with Disabilities Australia (WWDA) (2020). ‘[Response to the Employment Issues Paper of the Royal Commission into Violence, Abuse, Neglect and Exploitation of People with Disability’](https://wwda.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/WWDA-Response-to-Employment-Issues-Paper-Final1.pdf). [↑](#endnote-ref-33)
34. UN General Assembly, [Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women](https://treaties.un.org/doc/Publication/UNTS/Volume%201249/volume-1249-I-20378-English.pdf), 18 December 1979, United Nations, Treaty Series, vol. 1249 p.13. [↑](#endnote-ref-34)
35. Ibid. [↑](#endnote-ref-35)
36. Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (CRPD), [General comment No. 3 (2016), Article 6: Women and girls with disabilities](https://www.refworld.org/docid/57c977344.html), 2 September 2016, UN Doc. CRPD/C/GC/3. [↑](#endnote-ref-36)
37. Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (CRPD), [General comment No. 3 (2016), Article 6: Women and girls with disabilities](https://www.refworld.org/docid/57c977344.html), 2 September 2016, UN Doc. CRPD/C/GC/3. [↑](#endnote-ref-37)
38. Women with Disabilities Australia (2020). ‘[The National Disability Strategy Beyond 2020: WWDA's Response to the NDS Position Paper’](https://engage.dss.gov.au/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/WWDAs-Response-to-the-NDS-Position-Paper.pdf). [↑](#endnote-ref-38)
39. Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (2019) [Concluding observations on the combined second and third periodic reports of Australia](https://undocs.org/CRPD/C/AUS/CO/2-3), adopted by the Committee at its 511th meeting (20 September 2019) of the 22nd session; UN Doc. CRPD/C/AUS/CO/2-3. See also: Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women [Concluding observations on the eighth periodic report of Australia](https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/_layouts/15/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=CEDAW/C/AUS/CO/8&Lang=En), 25 July 2018, UN Doc. CEDAW/C/AUS/CO/8; See also: Committee on the Rights of Person s with Disabilities, [Concluding observations on the initial report of Australia](https://www.refworld.org/docid/5280b5cb4.html), adopted by the Committee at its tenth session (2-13 September 2013), UN Doc CRPD/C/AUS/CO/1; See also: Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women, [Concluding comments of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women: Australia](https://www.refworld.org/docid/52dd07654.html), 3 February 2006, CEDAW/C/AUL/CO/5. [↑](#endnote-ref-39)
40. Australian Council of Social Service and University of New South Wales (2018) [Poverty in Australia](https://www.acoss.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/ACOSS_Poverty-in-Australia-Report_Web-Final.pdf). [↑](#endnote-ref-40)
41. Australian NGO Beijing +25 Caucus (2019) [Working Together for Equality: NGO Beijing+25 Review 2019](https://www.ywca.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/Working-Together-for-Equality-Final_Screen.pdf). [↑](#endnote-ref-41)
42. Frohmader, C. (2014) [‘Gender Blind, Gender Neutral’: The effectiveness of the National Disability Strategy in improving the lives of women and girls with disabilities](http://wwda.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2013/12/WWDA_Sub_NDS_Review2014.pdf). Prepared for Women With Disabilities Australia (WWDA). [↑](#endnote-ref-42)
43. Australian Bureau of Statistics (ABS) (2018) 4430.0 - [Disability, Ageing and Carers, Australia: Summary of Findings](https://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/Latestproducts/4430.0Main%20Features52018). [↑](#endnote-ref-43)
44. See: Frohmader, C. (2014) [‘Gender Blind, Gender Neutral’: The effectiveness of the National Disability Strategy in improving the lives of women and girls with disabilities](http://wwda.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2013/12/WWDA_Sub_NDS_Review2014.pdf). Prepared for Women with Disabilities Australia (WWDA. [↑](#endnote-ref-44)
45. Australian Bureau of Statistics (ABS) (2020) [Disability and the Labour Force](https://www.abs.gov.au/AUSSTATS/abs@.nsf/Latestproducts/4430.0Main%20Features202018?opendocument&tabname=Summary&prodno=4430.0&issue=2018&num=&view=). [↑](#endnote-ref-45)
46. Women with Disabilities Australia (2019) [Submission to the Australian NGO Beijing+15 Review](http://wwda.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2013/12/WWDABeijingSub0909.pdf). WWDA, Hobart, Tasmania. [↑](#endnote-ref-46)
47. Australian NGO Beijing +25 Caucus (2019) [Working Together for Equality: NGO Beijing+25 Review 2019](https://www.ywca.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/Working-Together-for-Equality-Final_Screen.pdf) Australia. [↑](#endnote-ref-47)
48. See for eg: Branley, A. (21 Feb 2019) [Women retire with almost half the super as men. This idea might help change that](https://www.abc.net.au/news/2019-02-21/carer-credits-proposal-aims-to-reduce-superannuation-gap/10826246). ABC News. See also: Riach, K. (2 Oct 2018) [Snakes and ladders: Why women's superannuation is complex](https://www.abc.net.au/news/2018-10-02/superannuation-women-work-mothers-parenting-finances/10328884). ABC News. See also: Elsworthy, E. (11 Apr 2020) [Women to be 'severely impacted' by withdrawing superannuation amid the coronavirus pandemic](https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020-04-11/coronavirus-women-stand-to-lose-much-more-by-withdrawing-super/12132846). ABC News. [↑](#endnote-ref-48)
49. Women with Disabilities Australia (2020). *‘*[Response to the Employment Issues Paper of the Royal Commission into Violence, Abuse, Neglect and Exploitation of People with Disability’](https://wwda.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/WWDA-Response-to-Employment-Issues-Paper-Final1.pdf). [↑](#endnote-ref-49)
50. UN General Assembly, [Universal Declaration of Human Rights](https://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b3712c.html), 10 December 1948, 217 A (III). [↑](#endnote-ref-50)
51. UN General Assembly, [International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights](https://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b36c0.html), 16 December 1966, United Nations, Treaty Series, vol. 993, p. 3. [↑](#endnote-ref-51)
52. Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, ‘General comment No. 5: Persons with disabilities’, eleventh session (1994), UN Doc E/1995/22 (9 December 1994) para 15. [↑](#endnote-ref-52)
53. Prof. Gerard Quinn, Prof. Grainne de Búrca, Prof. Lisa Waddington, Prof. Mark Bell, Prof. Anna Lawson, Prof. Michael Stein, Prof. Titti Mattsson and Prof. Luke Clements (Legal Memo, 17 March 2018), ‘[Segregation and segregated facilities as a prima *facie form* of discrimination. The Impermissibility of using the ESIF to invest monies in long term care residential institutions for persons with disabilities](https://enil.eu/news/segregation-and-segregated-facilities-as-a-prima-facie-form-of-discrimination/)’. [↑](#endnote-ref-53)
54. Ibid. [↑](#endnote-ref-54)
55. Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, [‘General comment No. 6 (2018) on equality and non-discrimination’](https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/1626976?ln=en)*,* UN Doc: CRPD/C/GC/6 (26 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-55)
56. Ibid paras 30, 57, 58, 64, 67(a), 73(c) and (d). [↑](#endnote-ref-56)
57. Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, [‘General comment No. 4 (2016) on the right to inclusive education’](https://www.refworld.org/docid/57c977e34.html), UN Doc CRPD/C/GC/4. [↑](#endnote-ref-57)
58. Ibid para 11, provides that “Segregation occurs when the education of students with disabilities is provided in separate environments designed or used to respond to a particular or various impairment, in isolation from students without disabilities”. [↑](#endnote-ref-58)
59. Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, [‘General comment No. 5 (2017) on living independently and being included in the community’](https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/1311739?ln=en), UN Doc: CRPD/C/GC/5. [↑](#endnote-ref-59)
60. Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, [‘General comment No. 6 (2018) on equality and non-discrimination’](https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/1626976?ln=en), para 29. [↑](#endnote-ref-60)
61. Disabled People’s Organisations Australia (DPO Australia) (2020), [Position Paper: Segregation of People With Disability is Discrimination and Must End](https://dpoa.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/Segregation-of-People-with-Disability_Position-Paper.pdf). [↑](#endnote-ref-61)
62. Prof. Gerard Quinn, Prof. Grainne de Búrca, Prof. Lisa Waddington, Prof. Mark Bell, Prof. Anna Lawson, Prof. Michael Stein, Prof. Titti Mattsson and Prof. Luke Clements (Legal Memo, 17 March 2018), ‘[Segregation and segregated facilities as a prima *facie form* of discrimination. The Impermissibility of using the ESIF to invest monies in long term care residential institutions for persons with disabilities](https://enil.eu/news/segregation-and-segregated-facilities-as-a-prima-facie-form-of-discrimination/)’. [↑](#endnote-ref-62)
63. Disabled People’s Organisations Australia (DPO Australia) (2020), [Position Paper: Segregation of People With Disability is Discrimination and Must End](https://dpoa.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/Segregation-of-People-with-Disability_Position-Paper.pdf). [↑](#endnote-ref-63)
64. Women with Disabilities Victoria (2019), [Submission to Australian Human Rights Commission National Inquiry into Sexual Harassment in Australian Workplaces](https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/2019-05/submission_312_-_women_with_disabilities_victoria.pdf). [↑](#endnote-ref-64)
65. Ibid. [↑](#endnote-ref-65)
66. Frohmader, C. (2014) [‘Gender Blind, Gender Neutral’: The effectiveness of the National Disability Strategy in improving the lives of women and girls with disabilities](http://wwda.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2013/12/WWDA_Sub_NDS_Review2014.pdf). Prepared for Women with Disabilities Australia (WWDA). [↑](#endnote-ref-66)
67. Dowse, L., Soldatic, K., Didi, A., Frohmader, C. and van Toorn, G. (2013) [Stop the Violence: Addressing Violence Against Women and Girls with Disabilities in Australia. Background Paper](http://wwda.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2013/12/STV_Background_Paper_FINAL.pdf). Hobart: Women with Disabilities Australia. See also: Women with Disabilities Australia, People with Disability Australia, University of New South Wales (2013) [Report of the Outcomes and Proceedings of the National Symposium on Violence Against Women and Girls with Disabilities](http://wwda.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2013/12/STV_Outcomes_Paper.pdf). [↑](#endnote-ref-67)
68. Attard, M., & Price-Kelly, S. (2010) Accommodating Violence: The experience of domestic violence of people with disability living in licensed boarding houses, PWDA, NSW. [↑](#endnote-ref-68)
69. French, P. (2007) [Disabled Justice: The barriers to justice for persons with disability in Queensland](https://qai.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/1493089476-The-barriers-to-justice-for-persons-with-disability-in-Queensland.pdf). Queensland Advocacy Incorporated (QAI), Brisbane. See also: Stewart, D. Chapter 11 Institutional culture and people with intellectual disabilities: Experiences of an inquirer. In Hauritz, M. Sampford, C. & Blencowe, S. (Eds) (1998) Justice for People with Disabilities – Legal and Institutional Issues. The Federation Press, Leichhardt, NSW; See also: French, P. (2010) Accommodating human rights: a human rights perspective on housing, and housing and support, for persons with disability. People with Disability Australia (PWDA), Sydney. [↑](#endnote-ref-69)
70. Australian Human Rights Commission, [Everyone’s Business: Fourth National Survey on Sexual Harassment in Australian Workplaces](https://humanrights.gov.au/our-work/sex-discrimination/publications/everyones-business-fourth-national-survey-sexual) (2018) 27–8. [↑](#endnote-ref-70)
71. Ibid. [↑](#endnote-ref-71)
72. Australian Human Rights Commission (2020) [*Respect@Work: Sexual Harassment National Inquiry Report*](https://humanrights.gov.au/our-work/sex-discrimination/publications/respectwork-sexual-harassment-national-inquiry-report-2020)*.* [↑](#endnote-ref-72)
73. Ibid. [↑](#endnote-ref-73)
74. Ibid. [↑](#endnote-ref-74)
75. Australian Human Rights Commission (2020) [*Respect@Work: Sexual Harassment National Inquiry Report*](https://humanrights.gov.au/our-work/sex-discrimination/publications/respectwork-sexual-harassment-national-inquiry-report-2020)*.* [↑](#endnote-ref-75)
76. Ibid. [↑](#endnote-ref-76)
77. Ibid. [↑](#endnote-ref-77)
78. Australian Government, [Job Access: Complaints and Report Abuse](https://www.jobaccess.gov.au/complaints). [↑](#endnote-ref-78)
79. Ibid. [↑](#endnote-ref-79)
80. Australian Government, [About DES](https://www.jobaccess.gov.au/people-with-disability/about-des). [↑](#endnote-ref-80)
81. Australian Government, Department of Social Services, [Disability Employment Services Code of Practice](https://www.dss.gov.au/sites/default/files/documents/07_2018/des_code_of_practice.pdf). [↑](#endnote-ref-81)
82. See Fiona Kumari Campbell, ‘Exploring internalised ableism using critical race theory’, Disability and Society, (2008) 23 (2), p. 151; Martha Minow, Making All the Difference: Inclusion, exclusion, and American Law (Cornell University Press, 1990), Chapter 2, pp 70–76 [↑](#endnote-ref-82)
83. Disabled People’s Organisations Australia (DPO Australia) (2020), [Position Paper: Segregation of People With Disability is Discrimination and Must End](https://dpoa.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/Segregation-of-People-with-Disability_Position-Paper.pdf). [↑](#endnote-ref-83)
84. Australian Government (2021) [National Disability Employment Strategy Consultation Paper](file:///Users/ellendesmarchelier/Desktop/CLEAN%20UP/Consultation%20Paper.%20https:/engage.dss.gov.au/wp-content/uploads/2021/04/national-disability-employment-strategy-consultation-paper.pdf), p. 6. [↑](#endnote-ref-84)
85. Women with Disabilities Australia (2020). ‘[The National Disability Strategy Beyond 2020: WWDA's Response to the NDS Position Paper’](https://engage.dss.gov.au/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/WWDAs-Response-to-the-NDS-Position-Paper.pdf). [↑](#endnote-ref-85)
86. Ibid. [↑](#endnote-ref-86)
87. Australian Human Rights Commission (2016) [Willing to Work: National Inquiry into Employment Discrimination Against Older Australians and Australians with Disability](https://www.humanrights.gov.au/our-work/disability-rights/publications/willing-work-national-inquiry-employment-discrimination). [↑](#endnote-ref-87)
88. Australian Bureau of Statistics (ABS) (2020) [Disability and the Labour Force](https://www.abs.gov.au/AUSSTATS/abs@.nsf/Latestproducts/4430.0Main%20Features202018?opendocument&tabname=Summary&prodno=4430.0&issue=2018&num=&view=). [↑](#endnote-ref-88)
89. Australian Civil Society CRPD Shadow Report Working Group (2019) [Disability Rights Now: Australian Civil Society Shadow Report to the United Nations Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities](https://dpoa.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/CRPD-Shadow-Report-2019-English-PDF.pdf). [↑](#endnote-ref-89)
90. Ibid. [↑](#endnote-ref-90)
91. Ibid. [↑](#endnote-ref-91)
92. People with Disability Australia (2019) [Federal Government Must Fix Gaping Hole In The Disability Discrimination Act](https://pwd.org.au/federal-government-must-fix-gaping-hole-in-the-disability-discrimination-act/). [↑](#endnote-ref-92)
93. First Peoples Disability Network (2021) [Submission to the National Disability Employment Strategy Consultation Paper](https://engage.dss.gov.au/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/National-Disability-Employment-Strategy-submission-2021-FPDN.pdf). [↑](#endnote-ref-93)
94. Women with Disabilities Australia (2020). ‘[The National Disability Strategy Beyond 2020: WWDA's Response to the NDS Position Paper’](https://engage.dss.gov.au/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/WWDAs-Response-to-the-NDS-Position-Paper.pdf). [↑](#endnote-ref-94)
95. Sands, T. (2017), Disabled People’s Organisations Australia (DPO Australia) [Submission to the 2017/2018 Federal Budget](https://dpoa.org.au/2017-18-federal-budget-priorities/). [↑](#endnote-ref-95)
96. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare (2017) [Disability in Australia: changes over time in inclusion and participation in education](https://www.aihw.gov.au/getmedia/34f09557-0acf-4adf-837d-eada7b74d466/Education-20905.pdf.aspx). [↑](#endnote-ref-96)
97. Ibid. [↑](#endnote-ref-97)
98. Women with Disabilities Australia (2020). ‘[Response to the Employment Issues Paper of the Royal Commission into Violence, Abuse, Neglect and Exploitation of People with Disability’](https://wwda.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/WWDA-Response-to-Employment-Issues-Paper-Final1.pdf). [↑](#endnote-ref-98)
99. Women with Disabilities Australia (2020). ‘[The National Disability Strategy Beyond 2020: WWDA's Response to the NDS Position Paper’](https://engage.dss.gov.au/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/WWDAs-Response-to-the-NDS-Position-Paper.pdf). [↑](#endnote-ref-99)
100. Women with Disabilities Australia (2020). ‘[Response to the Employment Issues Paper of the Royal Commission into Violence, Abuse, Neglect and Exploitation of People with Disability’](https://wwda.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/WWDA-Response-to-Employment-Issues-Paper-Final1.pdf). [↑](#endnote-ref-100)
101. National Disability Insurance Scheme Launch Transition Agency, 2020, [Analysis of participants by gender](https://data.ndis.gov.au/reports-and-analyses/analysis-participants-gender). [↑](#endnote-ref-101)
102. Women with Disabilities Australia (2020) [WWDA’s response to the NDIS Autism Consultation Paper](https://wwda.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/WWDA_Response_Consultation_Paper_Autistic_Children_May2021.pdf). [↑](#endnote-ref-102)
103. Australian National Audit Office (2016) [Qualifying for the Disability Support Pension](https://www.anao.gov.au/work/performance-audit/qualifying-disability-support-pension). [↑](#endnote-ref-103)
104. Disability Rights Now (2012) [CRPD Civil Society Report on Australia](https://pwd.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/CRPD_Civil_Society_Report_Word.pdf). [↑](#endnote-ref-104)
105. National Social Security Rights Network (Jan 02, 2017), [1-in-4 on Newstart has a significant disability](https://www.nssrn.org.au/social-security-rights-review/1-in-4-on-newstart-has-a-significant-disability/). [↑](#endnote-ref-105)
106. Henriques-Gomes, L. (10 Apr 2019) [Record number of sick or disabled Newstart recipients as Coalition seeks savings](https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2019/apr/10/record-number-of-sick-or-disabled-newstart-recipients-as-coalition-seeks-savings). The Guardian. [↑](#endnote-ref-106)
107. Naujokas, N. (7 May 2019) [Ask a policy expert: why is it so hard to get on the disability support pension?](https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2019/may/07/ask-a-policy-expert-why-is-it-so-hard-to-get-on-the-disability-support-pension) The Guardian. [↑](#endnote-ref-107)
108. Whitlam Institute, [Submission by the Whitlam Institute for the Inquiry into the adequacy of Newstart Allowance](https://www.flipsnack.com/Whitlam/submission-to-the-senate-inquiry-into-newstart.html). [↑](#endnote-ref-108)
109. Ibid. [↑](#endnote-ref-109)
110. Disabled People’s Organisations Australia (2016) [Election Platform 2016: Building a Disability Inclusive Australia](https://dpoa.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/ACDA-Election-Policy-Platform.pdf) [↑](#endnote-ref-110)
111. UN General Assembly (2007) [*Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities*](https://www.un.org/development/desa/disabilities/convention-on-the-rights-of-persons-with-disabilities/convention-on-the-rights-of-persons-with-disabilities-2.html)*,* United Nations General Assembly, A/RES/61/106. [↑](#endnote-ref-111)
112. Women With Disabilities Australia (2016) ‘[Improving Service Responses for Women with Disability Experiencing Violence: 1800RESPECT](http://wwda.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2016/09/1800RESPECT_Report_FINAL.pdf)’. Written by Carolyn Frohmader and Cristina Ricci on behalf of Women With Disabilities Australia. [↑](#endnote-ref-112)
113. Disabled People’s Organisations Australia (DPO Australia) and the National Women’s Alliances (2019). [The Status of Women and Girls with Disability in Australia. Position Statement to the Commission on the Status of Women (CSW) Twenty-Fifth Anniversary of The Fourth World Conference on Women and The Beijing Declaration and Platform For Action (1995)](http://wwda.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2019/12/The-Status-of-Women-and-Girls-with-Disability-Asutralia.pdf). Prepared by Carolyn Frohmader for and on behalf of Disabled People’s Organisations Australia (DPO Australia) and the National Women’s Alliances. [↑](#endnote-ref-113)
114. Australian Government (2021) [National Disability Employment Strategy Consultation Paper](file:///Users/ellendesmarchelier/Desktop/CLEAN%20UP/Consultation%20Paper.%20https:/engage.dss.gov.au/wp-content/uploads/2021/04/national-disability-employment-strategy-consultation-paper.pdf). [↑](#endnote-ref-114)